NACUSAsf MEETING, Thursday June 10, 7:30 PM at Joanne Carey’s home

Attending: Dale Victorine (President), Nancy Bloomer-Deussen (Vice-President), Joanne Carey (Secretary), Karl Schmidt (Treasurer), Robert Stein, Herb Gellis, Brian Holmes and Sondra Clark. 

The Minutes from the last meeting were approved. 

Treasurer’s Report

Dale passed out a printed summary of our finances along with the agenda.  We currently have $1823.78 in our account, which may almost cover our first CPE concert next season. 

Open Issues
MCO Concert- Attendance:  Dale reported that this concert brought in about $1000, adding that we had only 50 paid admissions. Dale mentioned that we had permission to use MCO’s mailing list but didn’t because of the cost to mail additional flyers, estimated to be about $150. In retrospect, it appears we should have used the list, since we only needed an additional 7 or 8 people to recoup our cost. 

Rehearsal Coordinator:  Apparently there was some confusion about whom our rehearsal coordinator was and how to reach him at the dress rehearsal. 

Stage management:  We neglected to assign a stage manager at St. Mark’s Episcopal Church, causing some awkwardness between  performances. We have to remember that in venues other than PAAC, where a stage manager is included in the rental of the hall, we have to have a couple of ready volunteers. 

Audience Development: Herb Gellis talked about the perennial problem of getting a larger audience and the need to rely on our network of friends to expand our audience base.  He compared our situation to Barbara Day Turner’s very successful San Jose Chamber Orchestra, which cultivates the media much more than we do;  however, this is done primarily by Barbara herself. Nancy noted that there was no listing of our concert in the Palo Alto Weekly and no article either. Dale noted that we are need of a volunteer who is willing and able to get more actively involved with the media. Brian said he is involved with the Silicon Valley Arts Coalition (SVAC) and offered to use resources from this group to promote our concerts. 

Artsopolis and other sites were mentioned as good ways to spread the word about our concerts.  Herb said that it is possible to buy lists through some of these websites.

Nancy talked about the friendliness of the Salinas composers group that Dale is involved with.  Dale added that they meet monthly and usually have a listening session after the meetings.  Nancy expressed  a desire to incorporate more social events within our chapter. 

New venue for next year: Dale reminded us that the PAAC would not be available to us next year. We need to find another venue for all concerts except the one at Foothill Presbyterian Church in San Jose. Karl said the Methodist Church on Hamilton in Palo Alto has great acoustics, but it’s price, $900, is too high for us. He also suggested we look into the attributes and cost of All Saints Episcopal Church on Waverly and Hamilton, already a popular venue for other groups. Herb told us about another possible church venue in Palo Alto, [Covenant Presbyterian Church, at 670 E. Meadow Drive], right next to Mitchell Park. He said it had a lovely sanctuary [that holds 300 people that could be rented for $175.  He said that the sanctuary stage isn’t large enough for an orchestra, but would work well for chamber music.] Sondra suggested renting space from high schools. She said she heard a good concert in the performing hall of Los Altos High School. Dale said he would look into these venues. 

Submissions: Dale brought up our new online submissions form, which encourages E-Submissions to such an extent that in order to send submissions by regular mail it is necessary to contact the programming committee chair to get an address. Dale, Nancy and others at this meeting agreed that a ‘snail-mail’ address should be available on the form and this option should be described adequately so as not to discourage those who are computer neophytes. 

Composers and Friends concerts: Dale proposed that we try again to present two Composers and Friends Concerts, even though we had to cancel one of them this year. Joanne suggested that we reverse the Foothill Presbyterian Church and Palo Alto venues to cut our losses if we don’t get enough submissions for the first concert.  After much discussion, we concluded that this year’s lack of submissions for the first concert was due to the upcoming MCO submission deadline and most felt that this would not happen again.  We agreed to go ahead with the two concerts and maintain the normal order, while keeping our fingers crossed and our pens on our scores as much as possible. Dale will check with PAAC once more to see if February dates might be available before construction begins on the hall.   Attendees felt that we needed more space between these two concerts. We are considering hiring a pianist for the composers concerts next year because the lack of submissions this year was partly caused by the inability of composers to either pay performers or find someone willing to perform for free. However, this expense will detract from our profits, which we need to fund the June concert.

Music on our website: Herb asked if we still want to include music from our concerts on our website.  We agreed that this was a good idea.  Now that we are getting permissions from composers and performers during the submission and selection process, our concert CDs can be put up on our site in the future.  Dale said he would ask Jeff Dunn to send a CD from each concert, from now on, to Herb. 

By-laws: Karl asked about our intention to set up by-laws for our organization. Dale felt this was important, but we would have to postpone this work for now. 

New Business

Hired Group for 2011: Dale announced the instrument choices members have proposed via email since the last meeting: sax quartet, harp, organ, percussion, flute and guitar, and jazz winds. Sondra proposed a choral group and suggested San Francisco Choral Artists, except that they are probably already booked for next year. Another choral group, Clerestory, a spin-off of Chanticleer was offered as a possibility. Sondra also suggested four-hand piano and encouraged more people to write for this blossoming genre. Bob Stein asked if we had ever re-hired any of the groups that we have used in the past. Although we haven’t, we have hired two different string quartets. It was noted that the Ives Quartet produced a great concert, but attendance was very low. Brian talked about his choice, the sax quartet; he knows a good group out of San Jose State. Karl had heard them and agreed that they were excellent players. Karl said they could be found on YouTube, if anyone wants to check them out.  Herb asked about bands. Brian said the San Jose State University band does almost all new music, but they are probably already booked for next year. Herb proposed a solo instrument and suggested asking harpist Dan Levitin.  Dale, Sondra and others present agreed  that adding instruments to the harp would make a more interesting concert than solo harp and Dan would be a very good central player.  Sondra proposed a trio with of harp, flute and cello.  

Sondra suggested being on the look-out for budding new groups, adding we should “get in on the ground floor”. Herb suggested asking key players, who you know to be very good, who they like to work with. Regarding hired groups, Brian recommended that we always let them have a hand in choosing the program. He added that the MCO program included more pieces than could be adequately rehearsed.  Sondra countered that Emily didn’t want to have to go through all the pieces and choose the program herself.  We noted that it is a challenge to find the right balance  in each case between the programming committee’s choices and those of the hired group. 

Karl suggested posting three options for NACUSAsf members to vote on through email.  Attendees approved this approach and settled on:

1) A choral group

2) A sax quartet

3) A harp, flute and cello ensemble

Reschedule September Meeting: Dale requested moving our next meeting from Thursday September 16th to Tuesday September 14th. 

Garage Sale: We agreed that our best chance of having a garage sale was to consider John Beeman’s offer to host it at his house in Half Moon Bay.  Dale said he would get in touch with him and see if his offer still stands. 

2010-2011 Calendar: At Karl’s behest, we realized that we needed to settle on dates soon for next season’s concerts. The CPE Concert is already set for November 6th 2010; the submission deadline  for this concert is August 9.  We still need a venue for our first Composer’s Concert; for the 2nd one at Foothill Presbyterian Church in San Jose, we need to select a date. Dale said he will look at  February 19th or 26th, for the first composers concert; he will request Sunday April 17th or 24th for the San Jose concert.  Our date for the June Concert cannot be set at this time, as we don’t have a venue or a hired group.  Sondra recommended a local pianist for the Composers concerts, if Miles can’t do it. 

Meeting adjourned 9:45 PM. 

Respectfully submitted,

Joanne D. Carey

Secretary of NACUSAsf

